PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 19TH FEBRUARY 2013
Present:
Mr GS


Mrs IB


Mr TF


Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK


Mrs JH


Mrs JP (Chair)



Mr ID


Mrs DB




Ms JH


Mr JH


Mrs PH


Mrs ML


Mrs KS


Mrs SC



Miss Alex Clare (Pharmacy Student)



Mr Max Hughes (Pharmacy Student)
Miss Lorna Prescott, Practice Manager (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mrs BW


Mr TW


Mrs PD


Mrs PB


Mr PB


Mrs AM
1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting
Mrs JP asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed these were a true account of the meeting.  
Action Points From Last Meeting
Action Point 1:
Lorna to include a piece on ‘Think Ahead: Stroke Group’ in the next practice 
newsletter.  This has been completed.
Action Point 2:
Lorna to ask GPs to speak louder when using the tannoy system.  This has been
 completed.
2. Pride In Practice
Lorna said that a member of the PPG, Mr ID, had asked of this to be included on the agenda at today’s meeting.  
Mr ID said that Pride in Practice is a benchmarking tool that identifies GP surgeries that are fully committed to assuring that their lesbian, gay and bisexual patients are treated fairly and able to discuss their issues openly with their GP or healthcare provider.
Mr ID informed everyone of the issues LBG patients face and said they have separate needs than other patients and may not feel included.  

The process for Pride in Practice involves the surgeries undergoing self-assessment which is then verified, which will help to identify precisely the kind of gaps which can then be addressed to ensure that their surgery is fully accessible to their LGB patients and their needs.  
Participating surgeries receive a pack containing guidance on sexual orientation monitoring; a range of LGB-affirmative resources for display in surgeries; a ‘how to’ guide to making surgeries accessible environments; factsheets detailing the health inequalities of LGB people.  The scheme accredits surgeries with Gold, Silver or Bronze status.  Annual registration is £100 per year for the practice with the initial fee for registration being £1,000.00.  However, Mr ID said that if the practice were to carry out the assessment before the end of March 2013 he could get the £1,000.00 wavered.

Mr ID said that training would be provided to surgeries.  Lorna asked how long this training would be as this would have implications on the practice.  Mr ID said he was unsure but would find out.

Lorna said that this was too short-notice for us to get this done prior to the end of next month as firstly the PPG needed to discuss it and then the GPs.

Mr TF asked why this was necessary.  Mr ID said it was because LGB have separate needs than other patients. 

Mrs ML asked Lorna if the practice had received any complaints from LGB patients on the way they were treated at the practice.  Lorna said she had not received any complaints at all regarding this.
Mrs ML said that she felt, if we went ahead with this, we would be positively discriminating LBG patients.  If we were going to do this for this group of patients shouldn’t we also do it for patients who are deaf, blind etc. 

Mrs JP said that it was in all GP and Nurses code of conduct to be non-judgmental when dealing with all patients.

Mr TF said that staff wouldn’t know that patients are LGB unless patients shared this information with them – staff wouldn’t be aware of it otherwise. 
Mrs DB said that as part of their role reception staff should be non-judgmental with all patients anyway.  
Mr ID said that LGB patients sometimes didn’t feel included and this initiative was a way of promotion inclusiveness and on successful completion of the initiative a badge is issued for display in the surgery.

Lorna informed everyone that next month all practice staff will be undertaking equality and diversity training with the Primary Care Trust, in addition, the practice had policies pertaining to this.
Mr TF said he would like to look at the assessment information that the practice has to undertake and asked Mr ID if he could provide a copy.  Mr ID said he would obtain this and pass it to Lorna to forward to the group.

It was agreed that this would be re-visited by the group at a later date.

Action Point:
Mr ID to obtain training information and the assessment information for 

dissemination to the group.
NB: Following the meeting Lorna received an email from Darren Knight at Pride in Practice stating that further info about the project can be found at: http://www.lgf.org.uk/prideinpractice.  Training for surgeries, is done on a bespoke basis with a cost associated with this. With regards to product ‘Pride in Practice’, registration is done online, then organisations are assessed using a checklist.  The Pride in Practice toolkit is provided once organisations have registered and made payment for their registration that the pack assists organisations in achieving the level of award”.
3. NWCG Update
Lorna said that Matthew Cooper, NWCG Business Manager, was due to speak today to update the PPG but that as the new Information on the Draft WBCCG strategy for PPG’s has not yet been released Matthew will now come to the next PPG meeting and discuss this when the information has been released. 
4. Care Quality Commission
Lorna said that from 1st April 2013, all GP practices must be registered with the Care Quality Commission (CQC).  
The CQC regulates all health and adult social care services in England, including those provided by the NHS, local authorities, private companies or voluntary organisation. It also protects the interests of people detained under the Mental Health Act. 
The CQC makes sure that essential standards of quality and safety are being met where care is provided, from hospitals to private care homes. It has a wide range of enforcement powers to take action on behalf of people who use services if services are unacceptably poor. 
The CQC’s aim is to make sure better care is provided for everyone, whether that’s in hospital, in care homes, in people’s own homes or elsewhere.
The CQC makes sure that the voices of people who use health and adult social care services are heard by asking people to share their experiences of care services. It makes sure that users' views are at the heart of its reports and reviews. In some cases patients and their carers work alongside inspectors to provide a user's view of services.
The CQC has been given a range of legal powers and duties. It will take action if providers don’t meet essential standards of quality and safety, or if there is reason to think that people’s basic rights or safety are at risk.
The CQC can be flexible about how and when to use its enforcement powers, such as fines and public warnings. It can apply specific conditions in response to serious risks. For example, it can demand that a hospital ward or service is closed until the provider meets safety requirements or is suspended. It can take a service off the register if absolutely necessary.
The CQC also carries out periodic and special reviews in order to improve health and social care in the UK.  The CQC’s priority is to improve the public’s experience of health and social care.
Lorna said that the CQC aims to visit practices every 2 years and during this visit they will speak to staff and patients at the surgery.  The results of the visit are then published on the CQC website.

Lorna said that GP practices have to meet 16 essential standards and read out the headings of these standards and pointed out that these are then broken down further.  The practice is now registered with CQC and the GP who is the CQC Lead at the practice is Dr Francis.
5. Emergency Leaflets
Lorna said that this was due to be discussed at the last meeting but unfortunately we ran out of time.
Mrs JP previously suggested to Lorna that she felt an ‘emergency leaflet’ would be beneficial to patient which contained important information ie. medication, allergies, next of kin, contact details etc.  The patient could complete this and put in their purses/wallets to be used in cases of emergencies.  Mrs JP was concerned with the number of patients attended A&E who were unable to inform staff of their appropriate details to aid their care etc.

Lorna therefore compiled the A5 leaflet, a copy of which was provided to all members.  Lorna said that Mrs JH had enlarged on the A5 leaflet making this into an A4 sheet to include carers details etc.

Lorna said that she felt the size needed to be kept to A5 so as to be less cumbersome for patient to put in their purse/wallets.  She asked the group for their opinions.  

The group felt this leaflet was a very good idea and could prove very useful in emergency situations and chose the A5 size.  Lorna said she will ensure copies are displayed in reception.

Action Point:
Lorna will ensure copies are placed in main reception for patients.  (Completed)

6. Accident & Emergency Department at Wigan Infirmary
Lorna said that our PPG member, Mrs PD, had wanted to address the group concerning the proposals to close the Accident & Emergency Department at Wigan Infirmary but unfortunately could not attend today’s meeting.  Therefore, she has provided Lorna with a copy of a letter she has sent to Doreen Hounslea of Healthwatch Wigan to read to the group asking for Healthwatch Wigan’s support in opposing the closure.  Lorna read the letter to the group and added that Mrs PD had provided copies of a petition that people can sign to add their support and also take away with them to get others to sign.  Lorna provided copies to the group.

This was discussed indepth by the group.

Mrs JH, Mrs JP and Mrs JA all confirmed that they understood the proposed closure had been stopped.  Mrs JP said that she understood Wigan A&E was now a going to be a centre of excellence for A&E services.

Mrs JA added that the ambulance service would be changing on 6th April with the community ambulance service contract going to Aviva; this change has lead to a current short-staffing issue.

7. PPG Network Update

Lorna said that Mrs PK has attended a number of recent PPG Network meetings and would like to provide an update to the PPG today.

Think Ahead Community Stroke Group
Mrs PK said that this group gave a presentation to the Network, as they did at our last PPG meeting.  They said that from 10th January they will be based at Ashland House, Manchester Road, Ince, Wigan, WN2 2DX on 01942 824888 or info@thinkahead.org.uk.  They are currently forging links with other Trusts and working closely with Wigan’s Stroke Team who will be distributing the Group’s information and contact details to patients.

Authorisation

Mrs PK said the CCG has a budget of £½ billion and must demonstrate that it is fit for purpose.  The assessment for authorization will be finalized on 7th March when the CCG will know their position.

C. Difficile
Mrs PK said this is a bug which has many causes including excessive use of antibiotics.  GPs are being encouraged to monitor their use of antibiotic prescribing.   Lorna said that she had written a piece on this in previous copy of the practice newsletter bringing this to patient’s attention.  In addition, this was recently discussed at the practice by the GPs and they are now adopting an A4 leaflet that they can hand to patients if they are not prescribing them antibiotics providing further information.  

Appropriate use of services

Mrs PK said a discussion ensued around patients inappropriately attending A&E.  Lorna said that ALWPCT had undertaken publicity on this to bring this to patient’s attention via the local press and posters/leaflets in GP surgeries.  In addition, Lorna said she had written a piece about this in the practice newsletter.  Mr JH said buses were advertising this also.

Improve Communication/Engagement
Mrs PK said that how to improve communication and patient engagement with the CCG was discussed.  There was some discussion on the possibility of a stakeholder group/lay panel to work alongside the Board.  Lorna reminded all present that patients can attend the first hour of the WBCCG meetings and they simply need to let WBCCG know so that numbers can be accommodated.

In addition, the CCGs are appointing Locality Managers who will have patient and public engagement within their job description and will have resources to support PPGs to work and include the Board.  
Mrs PK said the CCG feels PPGs are important and are the foundation to the CCG communicating with patients.

Future Meetings

Mrs PK said that the last PPG Network meeting will be on 14th March but it is not clear what will happen after this date as LINk, from April 2013, will cease and form part of Healthwatch.  Hopefully further information will be presented at this meeting.

8. Leaflet (Pharmacy Students)

Lorna following said that following their attendance at the last PPG meeting, Alex and Max, had asked to attend today’s meeting to speak about to the PPG members.

Lorna said that she would be leaving the meeting now so that this discussion could take place.

9. Any Other Business
Walking Groups
Lorna said that Wigan Council’s Active Living Department are offering assistance to practices to start walking groups from their practices and use their local green-space.  Their correspondence states that Physical activity is an important component in the treatment and prevention of long-term conditions and can significantly reduce the risk of death, CHD and stroke, Type 2 diabetes, colon cancer, breast cancer, hip fracture, depression and Alzheimer’s disease.  Studies show that the amount of green space in an area is generally associated with better health including reduced mortality.  
Active Living are happy to offer support in setting up these walking groups from the practice.  They have trained volunteers and staff available who can support with the route planning, promotion, front marking and back marking walks.  

Lorna asked the PPG members if they were interested in setting this up and if so, she could ask a member of Active Living to attend one of our future meetings to discuss this further.

The group asked that they have time to consider this before making a decision.

Public Consultations
1. The Royal College of Surgeons of England (RCS - www.rcseng.ac.uk) are working with the surgical specialty associations and the NHS Commissioning Board to develop commissioning guidance across the surgical specialties. The guidance will outline for Clinical Commissioning Groups what high value care looks like as well as measures to ensure the safety and quality of high volume surgical services.

 

The College is looking for patients, GPs and commissioners who are willing to help develop evidence-based, workable, patient-centred guidance in common surgical conditions across all surgical areas. Current topics under development include rectal bleeding, gall bladder disease, reflux, paediatric surgery, post bariatric surgery and varicose veins.  The RCS aims to use a broad-based approach to integrated care transcending traditional primary and secondary care boundaries.

 

If any patients are interested in shaping the future of patient care and think they can contribute practical expertise, they look forward to hearing from you. 

 

The total commitment is likely to be 2-3 face to face sessions over 4 months; it is likely much work will be undertaken via email and teleconference.

 

For more information or to register an expression of interest please contact: email commissioning@rcseng.ac.uk.

2. The National Institute of Health & Clinical Excellence (NICE) are inviting patients to contribute to 2 public consultations:

· Clinical Commissioning Group Outcomes Indicator Set
This aims to support clinical commissioning groups and improve the quality of patient care across England.  As part of the process to develop the Clinical Commissioning Group Outcomes Indicator Set (CCGOIS) patients, carers and the public have the opportunity to comment on potential new indicators.  The consultation webpage is at: http://www.nice.org.uk/aboutnice/ccgois/CCGOIS.jsp.  Consultation closes at 5pm on 1st March 2013.
· Social Care

In case you are interested in NICEs expanding role into social care the Department of Health is currently running an online consultation exercise on topics for new NICE quality standards and guidance to improve the quality of social care.  The consultation page is: http://consultations.dh.gov.uk/quality-and-safety/nice-future-quality-standards-2.  Consultation closes on 26th April 2013.

Tannoy – Locums
Mr TF asked Lorna if she could ask the locum GPs to speak louder/clearer when using the tannoy system.  Lorna confirmed that she would.

Action Point:
Lorna to ask the Locum GPs to speak up when using the tannoy (Completed).

PPG Member

Mr DL has let Lorna know that he is unable to attend any further meetings with the group for the foreseeable future.

Date/Time of Next Meeting

It was agreed the next meeting will take place as follows: 

Date:

Tuesday 19th March 2013 

Time:

7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 

(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 

Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
